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Tipi Teachings Online

While  the  Edmonton  Federation  of  Community
Leagues  had to cancel  the Tipi  Teachings  sessions
that were to take place in our hall for several week-
ends in  April,  they move it  online!  Check  out  the
videos  at  https://www.facebook.com/EFCL-
Indigenous-Projects-107531197486358 and  try  the
crafting sessions at home. These are:

 Mini Tipi Crafting

 Talking Stick

 Medicine Wheel 

If you have made these crafts, share it with the
community  league  by  posting  on  our  Facebook
Page!

Thank you very much to Rayna Gopaul, EFCL’s In-
digeneous Programs Practice Advisor for making this
happen. 
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Community Matters
Rio Terrace Community League

Membership

Memberships are always available for purchase

Community League memberships are valid Sep-
tember 1st to August 31st. It is encouraged that any-
one residing in the Rio Terrace, Patricia Heights and
Quesnell neighbourhoods become annual member-
ship holders, however, membership is open to any-
one!

Available at:
• Local Circle K Store, Cheque Only.
• Community Social Events, cash, cheque or credit

card. 
• Online at www.efcl.org , Visa or Master Card only. 

Cost:
Family $40
Single/Couple $20
Senior Couple $10
Senior Single $5

Benefits:
•Free Access to all community skating rinks.
•Facility rental discounts (25% off hall).
•Free swim every Saturday from 5pm to 7pm at

Terwillegar Recreation Facility
•Discount at City of Edmonton Leisure facilities (5%

off  multi-pass  or  20%  off  annual  or  continuous
pass) 

•Special promotions through www.efcl.org

Home Safety and Security
Information from the City of

Edmonton

The  City  of  Edmonton  has  an  initiative  called
Neighbourhood  Empowerment  Team  (NET)  that
works  with  residents,  community,  businesses  and
organizations to build solutions to create safe and vi-
brant neighbourhoods and communities.  For more
information  about  what  they  do,  visit
www.edmonton.ca/NET 

There is a Home Security Quiz that you can take
as well!  The link to get the electronic copy of the
quiz is below and there are lot  of good questions
covering different aspects of your home, from doors,
to  windows,  visibility  and  more!
https://www.edmonton.ca/residential_neighbourho
ods/PDF/HomeSecurityQuiz.pdf

The Edmonton Police Service also has a dedicated
page to help Edmontonians keep their homes safe at
all  times  of  the  year.  This  page  is  at
https://www.edmontonpolice.ca/CrimePrevention/
HomePropertySafety/ProtectingYourHome and  it
has a lot of great tips!
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Community Matters
Rio Terrace Soccer Program

2019/2020 Indoor Season Now Completed 
The first weekend of March saw the end of the In-

door soccer season for our Rio Terrace teams as most
of our teams competed in the Slush Cup tournament.
Parents and other fans were able to see our players
and teams enjoy this event and were witness to some
great soccer and evidence of the development of the
skills of the players over the season. A big thank you as
always to our community minded parents who volun-
teer their time and expertise to coach and manage our
youth soccer teams – without these great people we
would not be such a successful program for our com-
munity youth.

2020 Outdoor Soccer Season 
To  summarize,  the  Covid-19  Pandemic  has  laid

waste to the coming youth community outdoor soccer
season as we commonly know it. As I write this update
on Sunday morning April 26, Edmonton Minor Soccer
Association  (EMSA)  has  not  yet  cancelled  the  2020
Outdoor season and is hoping for a much-delayed start
with some sort of season running through a large part
of the summer months.  

It is my opinion that by the time you read this EMSA
will have reached the decision that there can not be a
2020  Outdoor  season.  AHS information recently  has
indicated that the current directives on social gather-
ing will remain in place through the summer. Per AHS,
the current orders in place prohibit gatherings of 15 or
more  people.  They  also  require  people  gathered  in
groups of fewer than 15 to maintain a distance of two
metres from one another.  I do not see youth soccer
being able to take place within these orders / guide-
lines.

Soccer players and parents are waiting for a final de
cision on this item.  I fully expect this decision to be

in place by the time that you read this update.  Once
the  final  decision  is  announced,  we  will  proceed
quickly with either a) confirming players and coaches,

forming teams and play schedules for some sort of de-
layed start and end date extended season or b) can-
celling  registrations  for  the  outdoor  season  and  re-
funding the outdoor season registration fees that have
been paid.  

I have been and will be continuing to communicate
via email with the parents who have registered players
for the Outdoor season. All parents do have the option
currently to request cancellation of their child’s regis-
tration and refund of the registration fees paid.  This
really only needs to be done individually by parents if
it turns out that there is some sort of delayed and ex-
tended Outdoor season and the parents would prefer
that their child not participate in such a season. The
RTCL website will also have updates as information be-
comes available.

2020/2021 Indoor Season and Registration 
The usual registration timeline and process for the

coming Indoor  Soccer  season  is  to  have the on-line
registration  process  take  place  during  August  with
teams formed in September and games starting in mid
October. Player registration would be completed using
the on-line soccer portal available on the EMSA West
website.  

Currently,  EMSA  and  EMSA  West  are  proceeding
under  the  assumption  that  there  will  be  an  Indoor
youth soccer season and they do not have a view as to
whether there might be a delayed start or a shortened
season.  I believe that we all will have more informa-
tion on this  in  the coming  weeks.   Again,  our  RTCL
website will be updated as more information becomes
available.

Please contact me with any soccer questions at rt-
cl.soccer@gmail.com 

We will get out of this and while things going forward
will be different, some of the changes may have a posi-
tive nature to them.  

Stay safe everyone, be kind and follow the social dis-
tancing directives.  
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Community Matters
Uncle Glenn’s Is Open and

Fundraising!

We are opening Uncle Glenn’s Wednesday thru
Sunday  from  4  pm  until  9pm  for  curbside  pickup
only. Plus we have partnered with feedthefightcana-
da.com which includes  a  go fund me page so we
may feed any front line workers eg: Eps , Fire, Ambu-
lance, any and all AHS personal, ect please help sup-
port us so we can support them!

Cumming’s Corner: Greetings from
your federal Member of Parliament
Dear constituents,

I wanted to take advantage of this newsletter to
introduce myself as I don’t think that I got to meet
all of you over these past few months. I am James
Cumming, your federal Member of Parliament and
my job first and foremost is to represent your voice
in Ottawa in the House of Commons. You might have
gotten  my  constituency  mail-outs  in  your  postal
boxes so you may already have a clue as to who I
am.  Not  all  MPs  use these,  but  I  like  their  broad
reach and they allow me to receive feedback from
constituents,  so please feel  free to send me com-
ments through their attached forms.

One of my added roles is to represent and sup-
port small businesses across the country as Conser-

vative Shadow Minister for Small Businesses, and Ex-
port Promotion. So, if you are an entrepreneur hav-
ing issues with competitiveness, productivity, access
to markets and so on, please don’t hesitate to con-
tact me about it. I truly am grateful to have this re-
sponsibility  but  ultimately  my  duty  is  to  my  con-
stituents.

Another exciting development is that I get to sit
on the Parliamentary Finance Committee so we are
very  much looking  forward  to  analyzing  the  2020
Federal  Budget  coming  up  (which  by  publication
date might already be out), and I encourage you all
to  browse it,  as  federal  provisions  affect  us  all  to
some degree.

This winter, to top it all off, I also was lucky to be
able to introduce a Private Member’s Bill (PMB) in
the House of Commons, and I decided in favor of an
important  topic  for  our  local  economy  –  namely
fighting for our resource sector,  and Alberta’s eco-
nomic potential. My bill, C-229, asks the federal gov-
ernment to repeal the previously passed C-48, the
West Coast shipping ban. While it has been called by
some as grandstanding, I see it as doing everything
in my power as an Opposition MP to stand up for
our economic development and access to markets,
and I will not apologize for it.

If  you have any questions about my PMB, what
Finance committee is doing, or need any help with
federal  departments  (whether  CRA,  Immigration
Canada, Veterans’ Affairs etc) please do not hesitate
to reach us to my office or I. I am grateful to be your
Member of Parliament.
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Community Matters
Personal Reflections on The

Pandemic
Currently here in our city, we are going through a

period  of  time  that  I  personally  have  not  experi-
enced  in  my  life  span  of  under  30  years.  A  pan-
demic! That's quite new to me honestly. 

I appreciate that many people are going through
different processes and coping mechanisms to ad-
just,  embrace,  or  put  into perspective the circum-
stances we are facing right now. I would like to share
my own journey during this time period. It is a really
intense and overwhelming cacophony of feelings of
privilege,  empowerment,  confusion,  and then cer-
tainty. Let me explain. 

Given the fact that I have lived half my life in a
different country halfway across the globe and have
experienced other kinds of hardships both unusual
and routine, how I'm dealing with the current situa-
tion we are feeling right now might a bit different
than how a typical Canadian individual would. 

In some ways, this period of time feels quite luxu-
rious! Every single year in the Philippines, children
start the school year with an expectation that school
will be cancelled, and many things will be disrupted
in just less than two months, because typhoon sea-
son is about to start. If my memory serves me right,
most students miss at least three weeks of school in
total  because the rains,  winds and floods are just
too much and it is unsafe to head outside the house.
Therefore,  I  have  experience  with  being  house-
bound. But this time around here, I have utilities! Ty-
phoons usually imply that there is no electricity, no
water access, and at least when I was growing up
there's no Internet. I have all three right now and it
is quite lovely. 

In some ways, this period of time feels quite em-
powering! I have been aware of this for awhile, but

it's  still  dumbfounding  how  great  the  purchasing
power of Canadian dollar is. Because I did not eat
out  at  restaurants  for  the  past  couple  months,  I
spent that money to charitable donations to family
in the Philippines who are doing outreach work for
those who are really impoverished. My sewing and
crafting skills are pretty decent, so for the past sev-
eral  weeks  I  have  joined  several  groups  of  seam-
stresses from all over Alberta sewing fabric laundry
bags  for  Alberta  health  care  workers.  Being  con-
nected to yet another community of eager helpful
people has been really energizing for me the past
few weeks. 

In  some  ways,  this  period  of  time  feels  over-
whelming. I personally am regularly active on social
media with community engagement in political con-
versations. Oh, my goodness, people are a little bit
more short tempered these past few days. Conver-
sations online are a little bit more tense! I personally
attribute some of that to the stress an anxiousness
that  everyone  is  feeling  and  they  are  just  having
difficulty expressing it in some form or fashion. I am
starting  to  learn  the  concept  of  “Zoom  Fatigue”,
which is feeling exhausted after all the virtual video
conference meetings that come one right after the
other. I'm very fortunate to work from home right
now, in my Home Office alongside my husband. But
it is still an adjustment for me, so it's this unfamiliar
but mild sends a fatigue I feel at the end of the day. 

While there are no perfect answers,  no certain
timelines, I really hope that everyone is able to be
kind to themselves, find a healthy outlet, let loose if
needed, and be able to imagine how things can be
positive in a different way when this is all over. 

Giselle General
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Community Matters
River Valley News

Bald eagle not just an American bird

Dan  reported  “a  pair  of  eagles  flying  over  our
house  along  the  river  in  Rossdale.”  They  live
throughout a large part of North America and are
usually found near rivers and bodies of water. This is
the  case  in  Edmonton,  where  Bald  Eagles  can  be
seen in and along the river valley.

They are attracted to the Goldbar area due to the
concentration of ducks and other waterfowl in the
warm open water from the water treatment plant.
During the Edmonton Christmas Bird count between
2 and 6 eagles have been counted annually in the
past 7 years, mostly along the North Saskatchewan
River.

Bald eagles usually hunt from a high perch and
glide down to catch their prey. They will strike from
the air and are known to wade into shallow streams
or rivers for fish. They are occasionally pulled into
the  water  while  trying  to  catch  large  fish.  These
birds  are  surprisingly  good  swimmers,  using  their
wings to mimic a motion that is similar to the butter-
fly stroke.

Juvenile  bald  eagles  gradually  spend  time  on
their own away from their parents and learn to hunt
by trial and error. They may eat a lot of carrion, es-

pecially fish, till they master hunting live food. Learn
more  at:  https://edmonton.wbu.com/bird-of-the-
month-bald-eagles

Devonian trail in Parkland County

If you are in search of a peaceful hike, the Devo-
nian Trail offers river valley views, country roads and
blissful  boardwalks.  It  begins at  Prospector’s  Point
and ends at the University of Alberta Botanical Gar-
dens,  formerly  known  as  the  Devonian  gardens  -
hence Devonian trail.

This trail is a 12 km round trip which will take 2-3
hours.  It  has  a  gravel-rocky  path  and  a  wooden
boardwalk, with some steep sections as you ascend
out of the valley. The Prospector’s Point parking lot
is  just  off  Highway  60  and  next  to  the  North
Saskatchewan  River.  There  are  bathrooms  and
garbage cans at the parking lot.

Named for those who used the area to pan for
gold, Prospector’s Point is a great place to relax, fish
and  take  in  the  views.  The  trail  heading  up  from
Prospector’s Point is on land once owned by Mary
Louise Imrie, the first female architect in Edmonton
and one of  the first  Canadian women to establish
her own architecture firm.

Inspired by Alberta’s landscapes, she bequeathed
the land to the Alberta Sport, Recreation, Parks and
Wildlife foundation in 1988. Her biggest hope was
that the people of Alberta could enjoy this beautiful
land, and the Devonian Trail is one of the ways you
can  do  that.  More  information  at
https://rivervalley.ab.ca/trail-treks/trailtrek-how-to-
devonian-trail-in-parkland-county/
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Jana  and I,  along  with  our  preschool  executive
board and the community league were very sad to
have  to  end  our  preschool  year  early  due  to  the
Covid-19 Pandemic. We are also truly grateful that
everyone  acted  quickly  and  cohesively  with  the
health  and safety  of  our  preschool  community  as
top priority. This is certainly a time of many mixed-
emotions and I am thrilled to report that all of our
preschool kiddos are safe and healthy. 

We had so many wonderful  moments this  past
school year. Although our year was a short one, we
had field trips to John Janzen Nature Center,  John
Walter Museum, Rutherford House, Telus World of
Science,  Zoo2U,  Bowling  and  Ortona  Gymnastics!
We had monthly Yoga classes with Glow Yoga and a
fantastic  Family  Skating  Night  with  hot  chocolate
and a marshmallow roast in February.  There were
countless learning moments with our little ones and
we made some very  special  memories.  Our  Silent
Auction fundraiser in November was a huge success
and our  amazing fundraising team is  busy making

plans for the next Silent Auction in November 2020!

With preschool closing, Jana and I have had the
opportunity to learn some new teaching skills.  We
have  been working  hard  at  keeping  in  touch with
our preschool families, sending weekly activities in
the areas of literacy, numeracy, fine and gross motor
development,  social  and  emotional  development,
art and science. It has been a welcome challenge to
keep our learning opportunities play based,  hands
on and developmentally appropriate. We have seen
our families spending lots of time with their children
in nature, baking with them and teaching them life
skills  like  folding  laundry  and  washing  the  car!  In
such uncertain times, it is a gift to be able to stay
connected with our preschool families, even if it is
not in person. 

We had  an  amazing  turn  out  to  our  preschool
Open House in February and I am very excited to re-
port that our classes for the 2020/2021 school year
are almost full! If you would like information on our
program and registration please email our registrars
at rtcp.registrar@gmail.com  

J ana and I are working with the executive team,
planning  and  preparing  for  the  upcoming  school
year. When we open our doors, it will be with grati-
tude,  excitement  and  full  hearts.  Rio  Terrace
Preschool will come through this difficult time more
committed than ever to remain a strong force in this
community; dedicated to the learning and develop-
ment of the children in our care. 

Stay safe and healthy. 

Playfully yours,

Shaylene Saxton
Teacher

Jana Konelsky
Assistant Teacher

Rio Terrace Community Preschool
780-487-0610

www.rioterracepreschool.com
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